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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 25th October 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                
       Cllr. B. Lamb          



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. R. Maycock    
                                   
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey

 



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
        
       Cllr. R. Piper
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson

       
              
      



839. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Munn, Cllr. Pengelly and Cllr. Reed who are all on holiday.
840. Chairman’s Report.
Thanks to the fundraising effort and improvements recommended by the community group BARP, work has started to improve and update the children’s playpark in the Bere Alston Recreation Field. For safety reasons the playpark has been closed since 4th October to allow this work to commence.
A next round of TAP funded Councillor training courses are scheduled soon (New Councillors, Finance and Chairing), and it is pleasing to note that several members have signed up to attend. A reminder that these courses are not funded from our Parish precept, however there is a charge of £15 levied for failure to attend.
Cllrs Mike Benson, Brian Lamb and Ralph Maycock attended the Southern Links meeting this month, and a report will be given tonight. Council members should note that it is confirmed that new applications for TAP funding will next be considered at the Southern Links December meeting. We already have our proposal for a contribution to the Air Ambulance Night Landing scheme, latest details which are covered in the F&FG minutes.
A first meeting of the new Road Warden committee was held this month, which included planning for a formal handover of the Road Warden scheme trailer and tools.
There has been progress with finalising the Neighbourhood Plan and hopefully the written document will be ready for circulation to Council members so that it can come to our Full Council meeting in November for formal approval.
The Council’s 3-monthly calendar of meetings has been updated and distributed to members.
841. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Maycock – The kissing gate at the Recreation Field, The Down is very loose.
2) Cllr. Lamb – Please make a note the official handover of tools, trailer etc. will be at 2pm on either the 11th 


 or 18th November with Cllr. Sanders officiating.
3) Cllr. Chapman – Tree down of FP 7 at Spring Cottage end of the path.
4) Cllr. Benson – Tree down of FP 59 by marsh.
5) Cllr. Hanson – wishes to bring up the state of the War Memorial, can the Clerk assure Council that it will 


    be cleaned before 11th November.
842. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 27th September as a true record and
        taken as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 785 – Costing for BARP play area, the original cost of £22,382.00 is correct but there is an 
additional cost of £550.00 to be added too for the small extension to the bark area, bringing the cost to a total of £22,932.00 + VAT.
Minute 787(731) – Cllr. Dennis stated the Facebook page is already to go, he needs the Council logo plus 


       whatever else is needed to go on it.
      Cllr. Dennis will check all content before it is published on the page.
Minute 787(733) Reply from Victor Gough DC Highways regards old metal signs; the old metal signs are 


    beyond use or not economic to repair.
Minute 788(739[1]) Cllr. Benson wishes to know who was responsible and who gave authorization to close 


         Denham Bridge Road on 26th August.
The Clerk stated that an answer to this question has been dealt with by F&GP 18th October Minute 837(1).
Cllr. Hanson wished to point out that she was not in attendance and could not have proposed an item.
Minute 781(10) – Cllr. Leithall proposed that committee go into part 2, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
     Discussions took place.
     Cllr. Leithall proposed committee come out of part 2, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
     This issue was discussed and it was agreed that a letter be sent.
Cllr. Dennis pointed out he was not in attendance.






SO RESOLVED
843. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpath & Environment Committee held on 4th 
        October and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising
Minute 807 – The Clerk is awaiting confirmation on when the gully sucker will be around, once this is 

          completed the Clerk will issue Jim Jeffries with the rest of the jobs.
Minute 809 – Cllr. Benson reported the salt bin lid at Pilgrim Drive is broken, workman to mend.
The Clerk received an email from John Doswell asking if the Snow Wardens had enough salt. Cllr. Maycock thought we had, he has been checking the salt bins for crusting.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.






SO RESOLVED
844. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans Meeting held on the 11th October and taken as 
         read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
SO RESOLVED
845. To approve the and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces held on 11th October and taken as read,  
        to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising
Minute 817-Mr. Murphy’s information about the gent’s urinal system. The workman checked it and could 

        not find a fault.
Minute 819 – Clerk to Horrabridge Parish Council emailed to ascertain whether we wished to use the 
mower. Also asking if Council were happy for them to proceed with the winter service at a cost of £750 and informing Council that there will be an extra cost for at least on new tyre. Clerk to ask how damage occurred to the tyre.
Minute 824 – The wire fencing broken at Sarah Park play area needs a new panel.
           Workman has replaced timber step on zip wire launcher.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
SO RESOLVED
846. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 18th 
       October and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising
Minute 830(772) Cllr. Leithall thought it would be prudent to put a notice on the door pointing to the 


     position of the key.
Minute 718 – Victoria Bookshop – The clerk read the following email from Tamar Valley AONB.
        This must be very distressing for the Parish Councillors and Parishioners in the area, given the nature 
        of the allegations and the very public display in Bere Alston.
        I regret that the AONB has very limited powers relating to its landscape designation and none that 
        would be appropriate to apply in this particular circumstance.  It sounds like you have reported this to  
        the obvious authorities and if they do not feel that there is anything they can do, then I am afraid I am at 
        a loss too to know what else to suggest. 
        The AONB is unable to request the removal of the mural or the material being displayed.  I expect the 
        Parish Council has already examined whether there are any bye-laws that may be appropriate.
        I am sorry that in this instance we are unable to help.
        I hope that you are able to find a satisfactory solution soon.
Minute 833 – The Clerk read the following email from Mr. Paul Gentle regards application for a grant to 

fund Parish Hall maintenance.

Cllr. Dennis has let me know the very positive news from F. & G.P. that the Parish Council is willing 
to provide £1,500 of match funding towards a total bill cost of £3,080 for the improvement works we would like to carry out as soon as possible.

The following is the schedule of works;

1. Clear and unblock guttering around entire building.

2. Replace missing PVC downpipes.

3. Repair cracks and gaps in plasterwork on new extension (section from kitchen, around rear wall, 
to side of pre-school centre up to gate).

4. Repaint new extension in exterior weatherproof matt white paint.

5. Repaint interior walls in main hall from window height up to ceiling in matt paint.

Richard Cripps is the successful contractor, should our grant be approved, and he would carry out the 
work between 12 and 23 December. If you were able to let me have a short letter of confirmation, that would be most helpful as we’re expected to submit to West Devon electronically.

The Clerk confirmed she had supplied a letter of conformation to Mr. Gentle.
Minute 837(6) – Mr. Endean regarding a question about recycling Aluminium Foil. The clerk read the 


   following email:-
Members agreed that we would continue to collect the same materials as at present during the 2 year 
managed contract. We do not currently collect Aluminium foil; however it is something we could 
consider when procuring contracts for material sales in the future. In the past foil and cans had to be 
recycled separately as they melt at different temperatures. We can check when arranging contracts 
that this is still the case - I would have thought it is but the technology may have moved on.
Minute 837(9) – Devon County Highways proposal for yellow lines in Bere Alston. The Clerk received 
numerous emails from Mr. Walshe of 39 Fore Street.
   
Thank you for your reply email. I have seen the plan and as my house is No. 39 Fore Street and I park my car 
most evenings opposite my house and on Sundays also, I am severely affected and my daily life will be disrupted. It is a very unsatisfactory state of affairs, that has arisen from nowhere, does not seem to have any basis in reality and is another example of how Devon Council Highways Department treats residents in its villages in a very high handed manner.
Again, thank you for your reply and I look forward to hearing about the Parish Council's deliberations.
Cllr. Dennis felt we should request an extension in replying to County Highways and hold a public consultation.
Cllr. Benson explained the situation regards Traffic Management Orders.
Cllr. Lamb proposed we reply to County stating ‘This Council feels the yellow lines are not necessary and on balance not justified. Discussions have taken place with Fire Officer John Knoblet Bere Alston Fire Station who confirms the fire engine has no problems in Fore Street.’ Cllr. Maycock has not seen any problems with the gritter getting through either.’ This was seconded by Cllr. Page-Bailey.
Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Benson to draft a letter to Devon County Highways.
A vote was taken on the proposal 6 for 3 against 1 abstention. Motion carried.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.






SO RESOLVED
847. Internal Audit to be undertaken by Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Maycock.
Cllr. Maycock stated that 3 invoices were chosen and 3 cheques were followed through the system, all was correct.
848. Report by Cllr. Maycock on the Parish Road Group.
Cllr. Maycock is the Chairman of the group. Cllr. Maycock stated there were 4/5 Councillors who have offered their help. As Cllr. Lamb stated we will be looking for more volunteers at the meeting being held on the 23rd November. Also this coming Saturday we will be up at the Dog Exercise Field painting the container and also marking the tools.
849. Report from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council and Port of Plymouth Marine 
        Liaison Meeting.
West Devon Borough Council. 
Work progresses on the creation of a new waste contract. The current one expires next year. A review of recycling material is being conducted. Work also goes on with other authorities on determining a Devolution deal that can be submitted to Government. The joint steering group progresses on highlighting issues around the setting up a Local Authority Controlled Company. A member’s workshop is to be held shortly on the matter. Unfortunately there are still issues around direct telephone calls to officers based in South Hams. This is a BT matter; however I have informed that this should be resolved soon. 
Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison meeting.
I attended this meeting in Plymouth .We were informed that a survey was being conducted of the upper reaches of the River Tamar ,there may be an issue over the navigation channel at Cargreen. The Watersports guide needs to be improved to include local information.
We had a presentation from Plymouth City Council on sport & leisure as part of their work on Plymouths Plan running up to 2034 .More growth is expected around the waterfront with the previous version running up to 2010 and there will be a need for an infrastructure assessment. A draft assessment should be available by 31st October with partner consultation in November /December.
The Marine Biological Association has been using volunteers to conduct surveys around slipways and waterside area on recreational activities. Workshops have been held to work through the data gathered. 
The RNLI made a presentation on Water Safety. There had been 29 incidents this year. Work has been conducted on a dive campaign, advice on board & the provisions of lockers in areas where yachtsman can leave there own lifejackets whilst ashore, rather than needing to carry them around. This has been trialled in Fowey and will be rolled out across the region.
A review of dredge disposal sites is still ongoing; with alternative sites being explored   no final decision has been made. 
850. Report by Cllr. Benson on Southern Links Meeting.
Cllr Lamb, Maycock and I attended the Southern Links meeting on the 29th of September.
There was a presentation by Police Inspector Mark Sloman who informed the meeting that crime figures had risen 
by 12 ½ %, however there was no specific pattern. There was an increase in burglaries and shoplifting and public 
order offences around Tavistock & Okehampton. Detection rates are currently at between 22% & 27%. He went on 
to say that a number of Devon & Cornwall Police Officers have been seconded to assist with the Badger cull. He is 
also working with the Police & Crime Commissioner on developing a plan for Rural Policing.  Clare Butcher from 
WDBC gave a presentation on TAP funding. She informed the meeting that because the spring meeting will be 
close to the Devon County elections and this maybe in Purdah, the next round of TAP funding applications will be 
considered at the December meeting. Single parish council applications will be available for ditch & drain clearing 
will others being available for consideration such as Environmental projects. Gulworthy PC was granted the TAP 
grant for a defibrillator & Brentor PC for work to repair a culvert. 
DNP Development Manager Stephen Beli gave a presentation on planning within DNP including delays in 
inputting information. The National Park is currently engaged in their own Local Plan with consultations for revisions progressing. Pat Whymer DM from WDBC updated the meeting on work on the Joint Local Plan draft consultation progress and that neighbourhood plans being used to provide homes in villages. He also said that the council’s web site was better but could be improved. Planning staff were now mainly permanent and work to address issues raised by the Planning Peer Review was being addressed. He also said that the Town & Parish Council clerk’s presentation was well attended and he would be happy to attended grouped parish council meeting to talk through the planning process. He on to say that planning applications were up by 10% and that historic enforcement case had been reduced by half. By using the hyperlink attached to planning lists full details of application can be viewed. He was happy to discuss with Graham Lawrence the setting up a workshop on Heritage matters. 
Simon Kitchen from DCC informed the meeting that the highways maintenance contract with SW Highways would not be renewed; the new contractor will be Skanska Highways. Devon Youth Service Space a public sector mutual have won the contract to run the reduced service from next April. Libraries Unlimited have begun running Devon’s Library. He went on to comment on the Hedge Cutting Policy, cutting now takes place annually and it is the land owner’s responsibility. 
851. TAP Funding towards the Devon Air Ambulance Night landing Scheme.
Cllr. Lamb explained that he would be applying to TAP Fund for £2,750, this being 50% and £1,000-00 from Cllr. Philip Sanders Locality Budget on behalf of the Parish Council as per minutes 834 F&GP 18th October.
Cllr. Leithall proposed that this Council applies for the two proposed funding amounts, seconded by Cllr. Maycock. All agreed.
852. Correspondence.
1) Devon County Council Highways – Further to the petition submitted via the parish Council on 25th July, identifying concerns relating to safety and vehicle speed on The Down, Bere Alston and requesting the consideration of a 20mph speed limit on this section. Please accept my apologies for the delay.
Having considered the current situation on The Down, it is felt that the application of the current 30mph speed limit is correct and in line with Local and National Policy; further reduction to 20mph is not felt justified.
However, observations of inappropriate speed will be investigated through the regular Speed Complaint Action Review Forums (SCARF) which we hold in partnership with the Police. Our Neighbourhood Highways Team will arrange data collection to inform the process, which will be reviewed in their next meeting scheduled for later this year. The outcome of the meeting; findings and any proposed interventions will be shared with the Parish Council in due course.
2) WDBC – Appeal start notification – Land adjacent to 113 Broad Park Road. Outline application with all matters reserved for proposed residential development “I am writing to let you know that an appeal has been made to the Secretary of State in respect of the above site. The appeal follows the refusal of planning permission by this Council. The appeal will be determined on the basis of written representation”.
3) The Clerk sought permission to pay the following accounts:-
1. Post Office Ltd. BT Broadband 


£94.80
2. Post Office Ltd. EDF Office, Cemetery, Pavilion
£232.45
Public toilets BA/BF.
Cllr. Dennis proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9-04pm.
Signed this 29th November 2016.
Chairman………………………………..

